UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

			FORM 1	l 0-Q		
(Mark C	ne)			-		
×	QUARTERLY REP	PORT PURSUANT TO SE	CTION 13 OR 15(d) OF	THE SECURITIES EXCHA	NGE ACT OF 1	1934
	For the quarterly	period ended June 30, 2	015			
			or			
	TRANSITION REP	PORT PURSUANT TO SEC	CTION 13 OR 15(d) OF T	THE SECURITIES EXCHA	NGE ACT OF 1	1934
	For the transition	period from	to			
		•	Commission File Numb	per 001-35985		
		CD	W CORPO	RATION		
		(Exact 1	name of registrant as spec	cified in its charter)		
		Delaware		2	26-0273989	
	*	e or other jurisdiction of oration or organization)		*	R.S. Employer entification No.)	
		Milwaukee Avenue non Hills, Illinois			60061	
	(Address o	f principal executive offices)			(Zip Code)	
			(847) 465-600	00		
		(Regi	strant's telephone number, i	including area code)		
			None			
	ding 12 months (or for	r the registrant (1) has filed a	all reports required to be fil	I year, if changed since last reported by Section 13 or 15(d) of the last reports), and (2) has been	he Securities Exc	
be submi	tted and posted pursua		S-T (§232.405 of this cha	on its corporate Web site, if an pter) during the preceding 12 i		
				d filer, a non-accelerated filer, any" in Rule 12b-2 of the Excl		
Large ac	celerated filer	X		Accelerated filer		
Non-acc	elerated filer	☐ (Do not check if a small	er reporting company)	Smaller reporting compar	ny 🗆	
	-	r the registrant is a shell come			□ Yes 🗷	No

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Financial Statements:	
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014	3
	Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014	4
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014	5
	Consolidated Statement of Shareholders' Equity for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015	6
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014	7
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	8
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	28
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	46
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	46
PART II	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	46
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	46
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	46
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	47
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	47
Item 5.	Other Information	47
Item 6.	Exhibits	48
SIGNATU	JRES	49

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in millions, except per-share amounts)

		June 30, 2015	Decei	mber 31, 2014
Assets	(ι	inaudited)		
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	335.7	\$	344.5
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$6.4 and \$5.7, respectively		1,712.5		1,561.1
Merchandise inventory		436.2		337.5
Miscellaneous receivables		188.7		155.6
Prepaid expenses and other		41.3		54.7
Total current assets		2,714.4		2,453.4
Property and equipment, net		134.2		137.2
Equity investments		95.4		86.7
Goodwill		2,215.6		2,217.6
Other intangible assets, net		1,089.4		1,168.8
Other assets		2.2		3.2
Total assets	\$	6,251.2	\$	6,066.9
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable—trade	\$	853.9	\$	704.0
Accounts payable—inventory financing		373.3		332.1
Current maturities of long-term debt		15.4		15.4
Deferred revenue		56.5		81.3
Accrued expenses:				
Compensation		108.2		130.1
Interest		25.0		28.1
Sales taxes		27.0		29.1
Advertising		37.9		34.0
Income taxes		15.0		0.2
Other		113.4		113.7
Total current liabilities		1,625.6		1,468.0
Long-term liabilities:				
Debt		3,154.2		3,141.6
Deferred income taxes		428.2		475.0
Other liabilities		47.4		45.8
Total long-term liabilities		3,629.8	'	3,662.4
Commitments and contingencies (Note 6)				
Shareholders' equity:				
Preferred shares, \$0.01 par value, 100.0 shares authorized, no shares issued or outstanding for both periods		_		_
Common shares, \$0.01 par value, 1,000.0 shares authorized for both periods; 170.1 and 172.2 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		1.7		1.7
Paid-in capital		2,729.5		2,711.9
Accumulated deficit		(1,712.5)		(1,760.5)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(22.9)		(16.6)
Total shareholders' equity		995.8		936.5

6,251.2

6,066.9

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in millions, except per-share amounts) (unaudited)

	Three Months Ended June 30,			Six Months Ended June 30,				
		2015		2014		2015		2014
Net sales	\$	3,314.0	\$	3,106.0	\$	6,069.2	\$	5,758.3
Cost of sales		2,779.5		2,609.1		5,078.2		4,836.2
Gross profit		534.5		496.9		991.0		922.1
Selling and administrative expenses		290.6		273.9		566.1		534.8
Advertising expense		38.0		34.8		67.4		63.3
Income from operations		205.9		188.2		357.5		324.0
Interest expense, net		(37.8)		(48.5)		(82.6)		(98.6)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt		_		(2.6)		(24.3)		(8.0)
Other income, net		4.0		0.1		8.5		0.6
Income before income taxes		172.1		137.2		259.1		218.0
Income tax expense		(63.9)		(50.6)		(96.2)		(80.5)
Net income	\$	108.2	\$	86.6	\$	162.9	\$	137.5
	· ·							
Net income per common share:								
Basic	\$	0.63	\$	0.51	\$	0.95	\$	0.81
Diluted	\$	0.63	\$	0.50	\$	0.94	\$	0.80
Weighted-average number of common shares outstanding:								
Basic		171.0		170.2		171.6		169.9
Diluted		172.5		172.7		173.0		172.5
Coch dividende declared man common chara	Φ.	0.0675	¢	0.0425	¢	0.1250	¢	0.0050
Cash dividends declared per common share	\$	0.0675	\$	0.0425	\$	0.1350	\$	0.0850

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(in millions) (unaudited)

	Three Months Ended June 30				Six Months Ended June 30,			
		2015		2014		2015		2014
Net income	\$	108.2	\$	86.6	\$	162.9	\$	137.5
Foreign currency translation adjustment (net of tax benefit of \$1.7 million and \$0.0 million, and of \$0.3 million and \$0.0 million,								
respectively)		4.7		3.7		(6.3)		(0.2)
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax		4.7		3.7		(6.3)		(0.2)
Comprehensive income	\$	112.9	\$	90.3	\$	156.6	\$	137.3

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in millions) (unaudited)

	Preferr	ed Sto	ek	Common Stock			_							
	Shares	Am	ount	Shares	Aı	nount	Paid-in Accumulated Capital Deficit		Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss		Shar	Total reholders' Equity		
Balance at December 31, 2014		\$		172.2	\$	1.7	\$	2,711.9	\$	(1,760.5)	\$ (1	6.6)	\$	936.5
Equity-based compensation expense	_		_	_		_		12.2		_		_		12.2
Stock option exercises	_		_	_		_		1.0		_		_		1.0
Common shares issued for equity-based compensation	_		_	0.2		_		_		_		_		_
Excess tax benefits from equity-based compensation	_		_	_		_		0.2		_		_		0.2
Coworker stock purchase plan			_	0.2		_		4.2		_		_		4.2
Dividends declared	_		_	_		_		_		(23.2)		_		(23.2)
Net income	_		_	_		_		_		162.9		_		162.9
Share repurchases			_	(2.5)		_		_		(91.7)		_		(91.7)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_		_	_		_		_		_	(6.3)		(6.3)
Balance at June 30, 2015		\$		170.1	\$	1.7	\$	2,729.5	\$	(1,712.5)	\$ (2	2.9)	\$	995.8

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in millions) (unaudited)

		Six Months E	inded J		
		2015		2014	
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income	\$	162.9	\$	137.5	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		1071		101	
Depreciation and amortization		105.1		104.	
Equity-based compensation expense		12.2		7.	
Deferred income taxes		(45.2)		(44.	
Allowance for doubtful accounts		0.7		0.	
Amortization of deferred financing costs, debt premium, and debt discount, net		3.1		3.	
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt		24.3		8.	
Income from equity method investment		(7.9)		_	
Mark-to-market loss on interest rate cap agreements		1.7		_	
Changes in assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable		(157.7)		(75.	
Merchandise inventory		(98.9)		(67.	
Other assets		(20.1)		(19.	
Accounts payable-trade		151.9		146.	
Other current liabilities		(34.7)		(25.	
Long-term liabilities		1.7		1.	
Net cash provided by operating activities		99.1		175.	
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Capital expenditures		(22.9)		(21.	
Payment of accrued charitable contribution related to the MPK Coworker Incentive Plan II		_		(20.	
Premium payments on interest rate cap agreements		(0.5)		_	
Net cash used in investing activities		(23.4)		(41.	
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Repayments of long-term debt		(7.7)		(7.	
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt		525.0		_	
Payments to extinguish long-term debt		(525.3)		(123.	
Payments of debt financing costs		(6.8)		(6.	
Net change in accounts payable-inventory financing		41.2		55.	
Proceeds from stock option exercises		1.0		0.	
Proceeds from Coworker Stock Purchase Plan		4.2		2.	
Shares repurchased		(91.7)		_	
Dividends paid		(23.2)		(14.	
Excess tax benefits from equity-based compensation		0.2		_	
Net cash used in financing activities		(83.1)		(94.	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		(1.4)		0.	
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents		(8.8)		39.	
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period		344.5		188.	
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period	\$	335.7	\$	227.	
Supplementary disclosure of cash flow information:	Ψ	333.1	Ψ		
	¢	(81.3)	•	(00	
Interest paid Tayan paid, not	\$ \$. ,	\$	(99.	
Taxes paid, net The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial		(123.4)	φ	(111.9	

1. Description of Business and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Business

CDW Corporation ("Parent") is a Fortune 500 company and a leading provider of integrated information technology ("IT") solutions to small, medium and large business, government, education and healthcare customers in the U.S. and Canada. The Company's offerings range from discrete hardware and software products to integrated IT solutions such as mobility, security, data center optimization, cloud computing, virtualization and collaboration.

Throughout these notes, the terms the "Company" and "CDW" refer to Parent and its 100% owned subsidiaries.

Parent has two 100% owned subsidiaries, CDW LLC and CDW Finance Corporation. CDW LLC is an Illinois limited liability company that, together with its 100% owned subsidiaries, holds all material assets and conducts all business activities and operations of the Company. CDW Finance Corporation is a Delaware corporation formed for the sole purpose of acting as co-issuer of certain debt obligations as described in Note 8 and does not hold any material assets or engage in any business activities or operations.

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2015 and for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 (the "consolidated financial statements") have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") and the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") for interim financial statements. Accordingly, certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. These consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 (the "December 31, 2014 financial statements"). The significant accounting policies used in preparing these consolidated financial statements were applied on a basis consistent with those reflected in the December 31, 2014 financial statements. In the opinion of management, the consolidated financial statements contain all adjustments (consisting of a normal, recurring nature) necessary to present fairly the Company's financial position, results of operations, comprehensive income, cash flows and changes in shareholders' equity as of the dates and for the periods indicated. The unaudited consolidated statements of operations for such interim periods reported are not necessarily indicative of results for the full year.

Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Parent and its 100% owned subsidiaries. All intercompany transactions and accounts are eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with GAAP requires management to make use of certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reported periods. The Company bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that management believes are reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

The notes to the consolidated financial statements contained in the December 31, 2014 financial statements include an additional discussion of the significant accounting policies and estimates used in the preparation of the Company's consolidated financial statements. There have been no material changes to the Company's significant accounting policies and estimates during the six months ended June 30, 2015.

2. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Simplifying the Measurement of Inventory

In July 2015, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the "FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2015-11 that simplifies the subsequent measurement of inventory by requiring inventory to be measured at the lower of cost and net realizable value instead of the lower of cost or market value. The new standard is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2017, with early adoption permitted. The new standard must be applied prospectively after the date of adoption. The Company is currently evaluating the impact that the standard will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Customer's Accounting for Fees Paid in a Cloud Computing Arrangement

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-05 to help entities evaluate the accounting for fees paid by a customer in a cloud computing arrangement by providing guidance as to whether an arrangement includes the sale or license of software. The new standard is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2016, with early adoption permitted. An entity can elect to adopt the amendments either prospectively to all arrangements entered into or materially modified after the effective date or retrospectively. The Company already accounts for fees paid in a cloud computing arrangement utilizing the method outlined by ASU 2015-05 and is not impacted by this new standard.

Debt Issuance Costs

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-03 that amends the presentation of debt issuance costs. The amendments in this ASU require that deferred financing costs related to a recognized debt liability be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying amount of that debt liability, consistent with debt discounts. The recognition and measurement guidance for deferred financing costs are not affected by the amendments in this ASU. The new standard is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2016, with early adoption permitted. The standard requires retrospective application to all prior periods (i.e., the balance sheet for each period presented is adjusted).

The Company has elected to early adopt this new standard beginning in the second quarter of 2015. At June 30, 2015, the Company classified deferred financing costs as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the long-term debt liability on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company retroactively adjusted the deferred financing costs and long-term debt liability presented as of December 31, 2014 by reducing the long-term debt liability by the amount of the deferred financing costs and eliminating the presentation of deferred financing costs as an asset on the consolidated balance sheet. These adjustments have no impact on consolidated net income, comprehensive income, total shareholders' equity, cash flows, or the total net leverage ratio, as defined in the Company's credit agreement. The Company has determined that the adjustments are not material either individually or in aggregate to any of its previously issued consolidated financial statements.

A summary of the revisions to the consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2014 is as follows:

	December 31, 2014						
(in millions)	As Prev	viously Reported		Revision		As Revised	
Deferred financing costs, net	\$	33.0	\$	(33.0)	\$	_	
Long-term debt	\$	(3,174.6)	\$	33.0	\$	(3,141.6)	

Consolidation

In February 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-02 that amends the current consolidation guidance. The amendments affect both the variable interest entity (VIE) and voting interest entity (VOE) consolidation models. The new standard is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2016, with early adoption permitted. The standard allows for either a full retrospective approach or a modified retrospective approach. This new standard is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Revenue Recognition

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, which clarifies the standard for recognizing revenue from contracts with customers. The standard outlines a single comprehensive model for entities to use in accounting for revenue arising from contracts with customers and supersedes the current revenue recognition guidance. In July 2015, the FASB approved the deferral of the effective date by one year. The new standard will be effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2018 with early adoption in the first quarter of 2017 permitted. The standard allows for either a full retrospective approach or a modified retrospective approach. The Company is currently evaluating the impact that the standard will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

3. Inventory Financing Agreements

The Company has entered into agreements with certain financial intermediaries to facilitate the purchase of inventory from various suppliers under certain terms and conditions, as described below. These amounts are classified separately as accounts payable-inventory financing on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The Company does not incur any interest expense associated with these agreements as balances are paid when they are due.

The following table presents the amounts included in accounts payable-inventory financing:

(in millions)	J	June 30, 2015	Dec	2014
Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement	\$	372.4	\$	330.1
Other inventory financing agreements		0.9		2.0
Accounts payable-inventory financing	\$	373.3	\$	332.1

The Company's Revolving Loan described in Note 4 below includes an inventory floorplan sub-facility in conjunction with the related Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement with a financial intermediary to facilitate the purchase of inventory from a certain vendor. Amounts outstanding under the Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement are unsecured and non-interest bearing.

The Company also maintains other inventory financing agreements with financial intermediaries to facilitate the purchase of inventory from certain vendors. At June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, amounts owed under other inventory financing agreements of \$0.9 million and \$2.0 million, respectively, were collateralized by the inventory purchased under these financing agreements and a second lien on the related accounts receivable.

4. Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt was as follows:

(dollars in millions)	Interest Rate (1)	June 30, 2015	December 31, 2014
Senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility	%	<u> </u>	\$ —
Senior secured term loan facility	3.25%	1,505.8	1,513.5
Unamortized discount on senior secured term loan facility		(3.3)	(3.7)
Senior notes due 2019	8.5%	_	503.9
Unamortized premium on senior notes due 2019		_	1.3
Senior notes due 2022	6.0%	600.0	600.0
Senior notes due 2023	5.0%	525.0	_
Senior notes due 2024	5.5%	575.0	575.0
Unamortized deferred financing costs (2)		(32.9)	(33.0)
Total long-term debt		3,169.6	3,157.0
Less current maturities of long-term debt		(15.4)	(15.4)
Long-term debt, excluding current maturities		\$ 3,154.2	\$ 3,141.6

(1) Interest rate at June 30, 2015.

(2) Refer to Note 2, Recent Accounting Pronouncements, for a description of the change in the presentation of deferred financing costs during the second quarter of 2015.

At June 30, 2015, the Company remained in compliance with the covenants under its various credit agreements. Under the credit agreement governing the Senior Secured Term Loan Facility there are restrictions on the ability of CDW to pay dividends, make share repurchases, redeem subordinated debt and engage in certain other transactions. At June 30, 2015, the amount of CDW's restricted payment capacity under the Senior Secured Term Loan Facility was \$777.9 million.

Senior Secured Asset-Based Revolving Credit Facility ("Revolving Loan")

At June 30, 2015, the Company had no outstanding borrowings under the Revolving Loan, \$2.1 million of undrawn letters of credit and \$359.4 million reserved related to the floorplan sub-facility. At June 30, 2015, the borrowing base was \$1,342.2 million based on the amount of eligible inventory and accounts receivable balances as of May 31, 2015. The Company could have borrowed up to an additional \$888.5 million under the Revolving Loan at June 30, 2015.

The Revolving Loan includes an inventory floorplan sub-facility that is related to the Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement with a financial intermediary. At June 30, 2015, the financial intermediary reported an outstanding balance of \$359.4 million under the Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement. The amount included on the Company's consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2015 as accounts payable-inventory financing related to the Revolving Loan inventory financing agreement of \$372.4 million includes a \$13.0 million accrual for amounts in transit.

Senior Secured Term Loan Facility ("Term Loan")

At June 30, 2015, the outstanding principal amount of the Term Loan was \$1,505.8 million. The total net leverage ratio was 3.0 at June 30, 2015. The total net leverage ratio is defined as the ratio of total debt at period-end excluding any unamortized discount and/or premium and unamortized deferred financing costs, less cash and cash equivalents, to trailing twelve months adjusted earnings before taxes, interest expense, and depreciation and amortization ("Adjusted EBITDA"), a non-GAAP measure defined in the Company's credit agreement. An interest rate of 3.25%, comprised of the 1.0% LIBOR floor plus a 2.25% margin, was in effect during the six-month period ended June 30, 2015.

In order to manage the risk associated with changes in interest rates on borrowings under the Term Loan, the Company maintains interest rate cap agreements. During the year ended December 31, 2014, the Company entered into fourteen interest rate cap agreements at a rate of 2.0% with a combined notional amount of \$1,000.0 million. During the six-month period ended June 30, 2015, the Company entered into six interest rate cap agreements at a rate of 2.0% with a combined notional amount of \$400.0 million. Under the 2015 agreements, the Company made premium payments totaling \$0.5 million to the counterparties in exchange for the right to receive payments equal to the amount, if any, by which the three-month LIBOR exceeds 2.0% during the agreement period. These interest rate cap agreements are effective from January 14, 2015 through January 14, 2017. The fair value of the Company's interest rate cap agreements was \$0.5 million and \$1.7 million at June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively. Previously, the Company had ten interest rate cap agreements with a combined notional amount of \$1,150.0 million that expired on January 14, 2015.

The Company's interest rate cap agreements have not been designated as cash flow hedges of interest rate risk for GAAP accounting purposes. The interest rate cap agreements are recorded at fair value on the Company's consolidated balance sheet in other assets each period, with changes in fair value recorded directly to interest expense in the Company's consolidated statement of operations. The fair value of the Company's interest rate cap agreements is classified as Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy. The valuation of the interest rate cap agreements is derived by using a discounted cash flow analysis on the expected cash receipts that would occur if variable interest rates rise above the period to maturity, and uses observable market-based inputs, including LIBOR curves and implied volatilities. The Company also incorporates insignificant credit valuation adjustments to appropriately reflect the respective counterparty's nonperformance risk in the fair value measurements. The counterparty credit spreads are based on publicly available credit information obtained from a third party credit data provider.

8.5% Senior Notes due 2019 ("2019 Senior Notes")

At June 30, 2015, there were no outstanding 2019 Senior Notes.

On March 3, 2015, the proceeds from the issuance of the 2023 Senior Notes, discussed below, along with cash on hand, were deposited with the trustee to redeem the remaining \$503.9 million aggregate principal amount of the 2019 Senior Notes at a redemption price of 104.25% of the principal amount redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest up to, but not including, the date of redemption, April 2, 2015. On the same date, the indenture governing the 2019 Senior Notes was satisfied and discharged and the Company was released from its remaining obligation by the trustee. In connection with this redemption, the Company recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$24.3 million in the consolidated statement of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2015, which was comprised of \$4.2 million for the write-off of the remaining unamortized deferred financing fees and a redemption premium of \$21.4 million, partially offset by \$1.3 million for the write-off of the remaining unamortized premium.

5.0% Senior Notes due 2023 ("2023 Senior Notes")

At June 30, 2015, the outstanding principal amount of 2023 Senior Notes was \$525.0 million.

On March 3, 2015, CDW LLC and CDW Finance Corporation, as co-issuers, completed the issuance of \$525.0 million aggregate principal amount of 2023 Senior Notes at par. Fees of \$6.8 million related to the 2023 Senior Notes were capitalized as deferred financing costs and are being amortized over the term of the notes on a straight-line basis. The 2023 Senior Notes will mature on September 1, 2023 and bear interest at a rate of 5.0% per annum, payable semi-annually on March 1 and September 1 of each year.

CDW LLC and CDW Finance Corporation are the co-issuers of the 2023 Senior Notes and the obligations under the notes are guaranteed by Parent and each of CDW LLC's direct and indirect, wholly owned, domestic subsidiaries. The 2023 Senior Notes indenture contains negative covenants that, among other things, place restrictions and limitations on the ability of Parent and each of CDW LLC's direct and indirect 100% owned domestic subsidiaries to enter into sale and lease-back transactions, incur additional secured indebtedness, and create liens. The indenture governing the 2023 Senior Notes does not contain any financial covenants.

Fair Value

The fair values of the 2022, 2023, and 2024 Senior Notes were estimated using quoted market prices for identical assets or liabilities that are traded in over-the-counter secondary markets that are not considered active. The fair value of the Term Loan was estimated using dealer quotes for identical assets or liabilities in markets that are not considered active. Consequently, the Company's long-term debt is classified as Level 2 within the fair value hierarchy.

The approximate fair values and related carrying values of the Company's long-term debt, including current maturities and excluding unamortized discount and/or premium and unamortized deferred financing costs, were as follows:

(in millions)	June 30, 2015		D	December 31, 2014
Fair value	\$ 3,20	06.7	\$	3,208.7
Carrying value	3.20)5.8		3,192,4

5. Earnings per Share

The numerator for both basic and diluted earnings per share is net income. The denominator for basic earnings per share is the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. The dilutive effect of outstanding restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock options, and Coworker Stock Purchase Plan units is reflected in the denominator for diluted earnings per share using the treasury stock method.

The following is a reconciliation of basic shares to diluted shares:

	Three Months En	ided June 30,	Six Months Ended June 30,			
(in millions)	2015	2014	2015	2014		
Weighted-average shares - basic	171.0	170.2	171.6	169.9		
Effect of dilutive securities	1.5	2.5	1.4	2.6		
Weighted-average shares - diluted	172.5	172.7	173.0	172.5		

There were 0.9 million and 0.7 million potential common shares excluded from diluted earnings per share for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2015, respectively, as their inclusion would have had an anti-dilutive effect. There was an insignificant amount of potential common shares excluded from diluted earnings per share for the three and six month periods ended June 30, 2014.

6. <u>Commitments and Contingencies</u>

The Company is party to various legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of its business, which include commercial, intellectual property, employment, tort and other litigation matters. The Company is also subject to audit by federal, state and local authorities, by various partners, group purchasing organizations and customers, including government agencies, relating to purchases and sales under various contracts. In addition, the Company is subject to indemnification claims under various contracts. From time to time, certain customers of the Company file voluntary petitions for reorganization or liquidation under the U.S. bankruptcy laws. In such cases, certain pre-petition payments received by the Company could be considered preference items and subject to return to the bankruptcy administrator.

As of June 30, 2015, the Company does not believe that there is a reasonable possibility that any material loss exceeding the amounts already recognized for these proceedings and matters, if any, has been incurred. However, the ultimate resolutions of these proceedings and matters are inherently unpredictable. As such, the Company's financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected in any particular period by the unfavorable resolution of one or more of these proceedings or matters.

7. Segment Information

Segment information is presented in accordance with a "management approach," which designates the internal reporting used by the chief operating decision-maker for making decisions and assessing performance as the source of the Company's reportable segments. The Company's segments are organized in a manner consistent with which separate financial information is available and evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision-maker in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance.

The Company has two reportable segments: Corporate, which is comprised primarily of private sector business customers, and Public, which is comprised of government agencies and education and healthcare institutions. The Company also has three other operating segments, CDW Advanced Services, Canada, and Kelway TopCo Limited ("Kelway"), which do not meet the reportable segment quantitative thresholds and, accordingly, are combined in an all other category ("Other").

The Company has centralized logistics and headquarters functions that provide services to the segments. The logistics function includes purchasing, distribution and fulfillment services to support both the Corporate and Public segments. As a result, costs and intercompany charges associated with the logistics function are fully allocated to both of these segments based on a percent of sales. The centralized headquarters function provides services in areas such as accounting, information technology, marketing, legal and coworker services. Headquarters' function costs that are not allocated to the segments are included under the heading of "Headquarters" in the tables below. Depreciation expense is included in Headquarters as it is not allocated among segments or used in measuring segment performance.

The Company allocates resources to and evaluates performance of its segments based on net sales, income (loss) from operations and Adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP measure as defined in the Company's credit agreements. However, the Company has concluded that income (loss) from operations is a more useful measure in terms of discussion of operating results, as it is a GAAP measure.

Segment information for total assets and capital expenditures is not presented as such information is not used in measuring segment performance or allocating resources between segments.

Selected Segment Financial Information

The following table presents information about the Company's segments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

(in millions)	Corporate	Public	Other	I	Headquarters	Total
Three Months Ended June 30, 2015:						
Net sales	\$ 1,761.4	\$ 1,374.2	\$ 178.4	\$	— \$	3,314.0
Income (loss) from operations	130.5	94.7	9.7		(29.0)	205.9
Depreciation and amortization expense	(24.1)	(10.9)	(2.3)		(15.3)	(52.6)
Three Months Ended June 30, 2014:						
Net sales	\$ 1,656.2	\$ 1,271.6	\$ 178.2	\$	— \$	3,106.0
Income (loss) from operations	119.7	88.8	7.6		(27.9)	188.2
Depreciation and amortization expense	(24.1)	(10.9)	(2.2)		(14.8)	(52.0)

(in millions)	Corporate	Public	Other	I	Headquarters	Total
Six Months Ended June 30, 2015:						
Net sales	\$ 3,335.3	\$ 2,380.1	\$ 353.8	\$		\$ 6,069.2
Income (loss) from operations	240.7	154.3	19.9		(57.4)	357.5
Depreciation and amortization expense	(48.1)	(21.9)	(4.6)		(30.5)	(105.1)
Six Months Ended June 30, 2014:						
Net sales	\$ 3,161.8	\$ 2,241.5	\$ 355.0	\$		\$ 5,758.3
Income (loss) from operations	220.7	142.8	14.2		(53.7)	324.0
Depreciation and amortization expense	(48.2)	(21.8)	(4.3)		(29.7)	(104.0)

8. Supplemental Guarantor Information

The 2022 Senior Notes, the 2023 Senior Notes and the 2024 Senior Notes are, and, prior to being redeemed in full, the 2019 Senior Notes, the Senior Subordinated Notes, and the Senior Secured Notes were guaranteed by Parent and each of CDW LLC's direct and indirect, 100% owned, domestic subsidiaries (the "Guarantor Subsidiaries"). All guarantees by Parent and Guarantor Subsidiaries are and were joint and several, and full and unconditional; provided that guarantees by the Guarantor Subsidiaries (i) are subject to certain customary release provisions contained in the indentures governing the 2022 Senior Notes, the 2023 Senior Notes and the 2024 Senior Notes and (ii) were subject to certain customary release provisions contained in the indentures governing the 2019 Senior Notes, the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Secured Notes until such indentures were satisfied and discharged in 2014 and the first quarter of 2015. CDW LLC's Canada subsidiary (the "Non-Guarantor Subsidiary") does not guarantee the debt obligations. CDW LLC and CDW Finance Corporation, as co-issuers, are 100% owned by Parent, and each of the Guarantor Subsidiaries and the Non-Guarantor Subsidiary is 100% owned by CDW LLC.

The following tables set forth condensed consolidating balance sheets as of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, consolidating statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, condensed consolidating statements of comprehensive income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, and condensed consolidating statements of cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, in accordance with Rule 3-10 of Regulation S-X. The consolidating financial information includes the accounts of CDW Corporation (the "Parent Guarantor"), which has no independent assets or operations, the accounts of CDW LLC (the "Subsidiary Issuer"), the combined accounts of the Guarantor Subsidiaries, the accounts of the Non-Guarantor Subsidiary, and the accounts of CDW Finance Corporation (the "Co-Issuer") for the periods indicated. The information was prepared on the same basis as the Company's consolidated financial statements.

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

					Jun	e 30, 2015								
(Parent	,	Subsidiary		Guarantor	N	on-Guarantor	C	T		onsolidating	C	1: 4-4- 4
(in millions) Assets		uarantor	_	Issuer		Subsidiaries		Subsidiary		o-Issuer		Adjustments		onsolidated
Current assets:														
Cash and cash equivalents	\$		\$	313.9	\$		\$	37.5	\$		\$	(15.7)	\$	335.7
Accounts receivable, net	φ	_	Ф	313.9	φ	1,647.8	Ф	64.7	φ	_	φ	(13.7)	Ф	1,712.5
Merchandise inventory		<u> </u>		_		432.5		3.7		<u>—</u>				436.2
Miscellaneous receivables		_		55.1		126.6		7.0		_		_		188.7
Prepaid expenses and other		<u> </u>		12.3		30.9		0.4				(2.3)		41.3
Total current assets			_	381.3	_	2,237.8	_	113.3				(18.0)		2,714.4
				79.8		53.5		0.9				(18.0)		134.2
Property and equipment, net		_		95.4		33.3		0.9		-		_		95.4
Equity investments Goodwill		_		751.8		1,439.0		24.9		_		_		2,215.6
		_						24.8		_		_		1,089.4
Other intangible assets, net		4.3		310.5		774.5 0.1		4.4				(5 9)		
Other assets		4.3		2.1		0.1		1.5		_		(5.8)		2.2
Investment in and advances to subsidiaries		991.5		2,878.3								(3,869.8)		
Total assets	\$	995.8	\$	4,499.2	\$	4,504.9	\$	144.9	\$	_	\$	(3,893.6)	\$	6,251.2
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity														
Current liabilities:														
Accounts payable—trade	\$	_	\$	17.5	\$	822.6	\$	29.5	\$	_	\$	(15.7)	\$	853.9
Accounts payable—inventory financing		_		_		373.3		_		_		_		373.3
Current maturities of long-term debt		_		15.4		_		_		_		_		15.4
Deferred revenue		_		_		56.5		_		_		_		56.5
Accrued expenses		_		146.4		174.8		7.6		_		(2.3)		326.5
Total current liabilities				179.3		1,427.2		37.1				(18.0)		1,625.6
Long-term liabilities:														
Debt		_		3,154.2		_		_		_		_		3,154.2
Deferred income taxes		_		129.6		301.6		1.2		_		(4.2)		428.2
Other liabilities		_		44.6		3.7		0.7		_		(1.6)		47.4
Total long-term liabilities				3,328.4		305.3		1.9				(5.8)		3,629.8
Total shareholders' equity		995.8		991.5		2,772.4		105.9		_		(3,869.8)		995.8
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$	995.8	\$	4,499.2	\$	4,504.9	\$	144.9	\$		\$	(3,893.6)	\$	6,251.2

Total liabilities and shareholders'

equity

CDW CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

		(Con	densed Co	onso	lidating B	alan	ice Sheet					
				Ε	ecen	nber 31, 2014							
(in millions)		Parent Juarantor		Subsidiary Issuer		Guarantor Subsidiaries	N	Ion-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co	o-Issuer	onsolidating Adjustments	_ C	onsolidated
Assets													
Current assets:													
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	_	\$	346.4	\$	_	\$	24.6	\$	_	\$ (26.5)	\$	344.5
Accounts receivable, net				_		1,479.1		82.0		_	_		1,561.1
Merchandise inventory		_		_		333.9		3.6		_	_		337.5
Miscellaneous receivables		_		56.1		93.3		6.2		_	_		155.6
Prepaid expenses and other		_		11.0		46.0		1.5		_	 (3.8)		54.7
Total current assets		_		413.5		1,952.3		117.9		_	(30.3)		2,453.4
Property and equipment, net		_		80.5		55.5		1.2		_	_		137.2
Equity investments				86.7		_		_					86.7
Goodwill		_		751.8		1,439.0		26.8		_	_		2,217.6
Other intangible assets, net		_		320.0		843.6		5.2		_	_		1,168.8
Other assets		4.3		3.2		0.4		1.4		_	(6.1)		3.2
Investment in and advances to subsidiaries		932.2		2,784.5		_		_		_	(3,716.7)		_
Total assets	\$	936.5	\$	4,440.2	\$	4,290.8	\$	152.5	\$	_	\$ (3,753.1)	\$	6,066.9
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity													
Current liabilities:													
Accounts payable-trade	\$	_	\$	23.9	\$	671.9	\$	34.7	\$	_	\$ (26.5)	\$	704.0
Accounts payable-inventory financing		_		_		332.1		_		_	_		332.1
Current maturities of long-term debt	1	_		15.4		_		_		_	_		15.4
Deferred revenue		_		_		79.9		1.4		_	_		81.3
Accrued expenses		_		137.8		193.6		7.9			(4.1)		335.2
Total current liabilities				177.1		1,277.5		44.0		_	(30.6)		1,468.0
Long-term liabilities:													
Debt		_		3,141.6		_		_		_	_		3,141.6
Deferred income taxes		_		146.7		331.3		1.3		_	(4.3)		475.0
Other liabilities		_		42.6		3.7		1.0		_	(1.5)		45.8
Total long-term liabilities		_		3,330.9		335.0		2.3		_	(5.8)		3,662.4
Total shareholders' equity		936.5		932.2		2,678.3		106.2		_	 (3,716.7)		936.5

152.5 \$ — \$ (3,753.1) \$

6,066.9

\$ 936.5 \$ 4,440.2 \$ 4,290.8 \$

Consolidating Statement of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2015

(in millions)	Parent arantor	S	ubsidiary Issuer	Guarantor Subsidiaries	N	Ion-Guarantor Subsidiary	C	o-Issuer	solidating justments	Co	onsolidated
Net sales	\$ _	\$	_	\$ 3,187.2	\$	126.8	\$	_	\$ _	\$	3,314.0
Cost of sales	_		_	2,667.9		111.6		_	_		2,779.5
Gross profit				519.3		15.2					534.5
Selling and administrative expenses	_		29.1	252.9		8.6		_	_		290.6
Advertising expense				36.9		1.1					38.0
Income (loss) from operations	_		(29.1)	229.5		5.5		_	_		205.9
Interest (expense) income, net	_		(37.8)	_		_		_	_		(37.8)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_		_	_				_	_		_
Management fee	_		1.2	_		(1.2)		_	_		_
Other income (expense), net	_		3.8	0.3		(0.1)		_	_		4.0
Income (loss) before income taxes	_		(61.9)	229.8		4.2			_		172.1
Income tax benefit (expense)	_		23.0	(85.7)		(1.2)		_	_		(63.9)
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of subsidiaries	_		(38.9)	144.1		3.0		_	_		108.2
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	108.2		147.1	_					(255.3)		_
Net income	\$ 108.2	\$	108.2	\$ 144.1	\$	3.0	\$		\$ (255.3)	\$	108.2

Consolidating Statement of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2014

(in millions)	arent arantor	ıbsidiary Issuer	Guarantor Subsidiaries	N	on-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co	-Issuer	solidating justments	Co	onsolidated
Net sales	\$ _	\$ 	\$ 2,972.9	\$	133.1	\$	_	\$ _	\$	3,106.0
Cost of sales	_	_	2,492.4		116.7		_	_		2,609.1
Gross profit			480.5		16.4					496.9
Selling and administrative expenses	_	27.8	237.2		8.9		_	_		273.9
Advertising expense	_	_	33.6		1.2		_	_		34.8
Income (loss) from operations	_	(27.8)	209.7		6.3			_		188.2
Interest (expense) income, net	_	(48.5)	_		_		_	_		(48.5)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_	(2.6)	_				_	_		(2.6)
Management fee	_	1.0	_		(1.0)		_	_		_
Other (expense) income, net	_	_	0.3		(0.2)		_	_		0.1
Income (loss) before income taxes	_	(77.9)	210.0		5.1			_		137.2
Income tax benefit (expense)	_	29.0	(78.2)		(1.4)		_	_		(50.6)
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of subsidiaries	_	(48.9)	 131.8		3.7		_	_		86.6
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	 86.6	135.5	_		_		_	(222.1)		_
Net income	\$ 86.6	\$ 86.6	\$ 131.8	\$	3.7	\$		\$ (222.1)	\$	86.6

Consolidating Statement of Operations

(in millions)	Parent uarantor	S	ubsidiary Issuer	Guarantor ubsidiaries	N	on-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co	-Issuer	solidating justments	Co	nsolidated
Net sales	\$ _	\$	_	\$ 5,814.7	\$	254.5	\$		\$ _	\$	6,069.2
Cost of sales	_		_	4,854.2		224.0		_	_		5,078.2
Gross profit			_	960.5		30.5					991.0
Selling and administrative expenses	_		57.4	491.4		17.3		_	_		566.1
Advertising expense	 			65.6		1.8					67.4
Income (loss) from operations	_		(57.4)	403.5		11.4		_	_		357.5
Interest (expense) income, net	_		(82.8)	_		0.2		_	_		(82.6)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_		(24.3)	_		_		_	_		(24.3)
Management fee	_		2.2	_		(2.2)		_	_		_
Other income (expense), net	_		7.9	1.0		(0.4)		_	_		8.5
Income (loss) before income taxes	 		(154.4)	 404.5		9.0					259.1
Income tax benefit (expense)	_		57.8	(151.5)		(2.5)		_	_		(96.2)
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of subsidiaries			(96.6)	253.0		6.5		_	_		162.9
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	162.9		259.5			_			(422.4)		_
Net income	\$ 162.9	\$	162.9	\$ 253.0	\$	6.5	\$		\$ (422.4)	\$	162.9

Consolidating Statement of Operations

(in millions)	Parent uarantor	S	ubsidiary Issuer	Guarantor ubsidiaries	N	Ion-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co	o-Issuer	nsolidating djustments	Co	nsolidated
Net sales	\$ 	\$	_	\$ 5,491.1	\$	267.2	\$		\$ _	\$	5,758.3
Cost of sales	_		_	4,600.0		236.2		_	_		4,836.2
Gross profit				 891.1		31.0					922.1
Selling and administrative expenses	_		53.7	463.5		17.6		_	_		534.8
Advertising expense				 61.4		1.9			_		63.3
Income (loss) from operations	_		(53.7)	366.2		11.5		_	_		324.0
Interest (expense) income, net			(98.7)	_		0.1			_		(98.6)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_		(8.0)	_		_		_	_		(8.0)
Management fee	_		2.0	_		(2.0)		_	_		_
Other income (expense), net				 0.7		(0.1)			_		0.6
Income (loss) before income taxes	_		(158.4)	366.9		9.5		_	_		218.0
Income tax benefit (expense)			59.2	(137.1)		(2.6)					(80.5)
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of subsidiaries	_		(99.2)	229.8		6.9		_	_		137.5
Equity in earnings of subsidiaries	 137.5		236.7	 					 (374.2)		
Net income	\$ 137.5	\$	137.5	\$ 229.8	\$	6.9	\$	_	\$ (374.2)	\$	137.5

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Comprehensive Income

Three Months Ended June 30, 2015

(in millions)	_	Parent uarantor	S	ubsidiary Issuer	~	uarantor bsidiaries	N	on-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co	-Issuer	nsolidating diustments	Cor	solidated
(III IIIIIIOIIS)		auruntor		100001	- 54	oblaidiles		Bubbiaiary		155401	 ajasanenas		Bondated
Comprehensive income	\$	112.9	\$	112.9	\$	144.1	\$	7.8	\$	_	\$ (264.8)	\$	112.9

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Comprehensive Income

Three Months Ended June 30, 2014

	I	Parent	Sı	ubsidiary		uarantor	N	Ion-Guarantor			Cor	nsolidating		
(in millions)	Gu	arantor		Issuer	Su	bsidiaries		Subsidiary	Co	-Issuer	Ad	ljustments	Con	solidated
Comprehensive income	\$	90.3	\$	90.3	\$	131.8	\$	7.4	\$	_	\$	(229.5)	\$	90.3

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Comprehensive Income

		Parent	Sı	ubsidiary	C	Guarantor	No	on-Guarantor			Coı	nsolidating		
(in millions)	G	uarantor		Issuer	Su	ıbsidiaries		Subsidiary	Co-	-Issuer	Ad	ljustments	Con	solidated
Comprehensive income	\$	156.6	\$	156.6	\$	253.0	\$	0.2	\$	_	\$	(409.8)	\$	156.6

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Comprehensive Income

		Parent	S	ubsidiary	C	Guarantor	N	on-Guarantor			Con	nsolidating		
(in millions)	G	uarantor		Issuer	Su	ıbsidiaries		Subsidiary	Co-	-Issuer	Ac	ljustments	Con	solidated
Comprehensive income	\$	137.3	\$	137.3	\$	229.8	\$	6.7	\$		\$	(373.8)	\$	137.3

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

(in millions)	Parent Subsidiary Guarantor Issuer		Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiary	Co-Issuer	Consolidating Adjustments	Consolidated	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$ —	\$ (76.4)	\$ 150.1	\$ 14.6	\$ —	\$ 10.8	\$ 99.1	
Cash flows from investing activities:								
Capital expenditures	_	(18.4)	(4.2)	(0.3)	_	_	(22.9)	
Premium payments on interest rate cap agreements	_	(0.5)	_	_	_	_	(0.5)	
Net cash used in investing activities	_	(18.9)	(4.2)	(0.3)	_	_	(23.4)	
Cash flows from financing activities:								
Repayments of long-term debt	_	(7.7)	_	_	_	_	(7.7)	
Proceeds from the issuance of long-term debt	_	525.0	_	_	_	_	525.0	
Payments to extinguish long- term debt	_	(525.3)	_	_	_	_	(525.3)	
Payments of debt financing costs	_	(6.8)	_	_	_	_	(6.8)	
Net change in accounts payable-inventory financing	_	_	41.2	_	_	_	41.2	
Proceeds from stock option exercises	_	1.0	_	_	_	_	1.0	
Proceeds from Coworker Stock Purchase Plan	_	4.2	_	_	_	_	4.2	
Shares repurchased	(91.7)	_	_	_	_	_	(91.7)	
Dividends paid	(23.2)	_	_	_	_	_	(23.2)	
Excess tax benefits from equity- based compensation	_	0.2	_	_	_	_	0.2	
Advances from (to) affiliates	114.9	72.2	(187.1)	_	_	_	_	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	_	62.8	(145.9)	_	_	_	(83.1)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	_	_	_	(1.4)	_	_	(1.4)	
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	_	(32.5)	_	12.9	_	10.8	(8.8)	
Cash and cash equivalents— beginning of period		346.4		24.6		(26.5)	344.5	
Cash and cash equivalents—end of period	\$	\$ 313.9	\$	\$ 37.5	\$ —	\$ (15.7)	\$ 335.7	

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2014						
(in millions)	Parent Guarantor	Subsidiary Issuer	Guarantor Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries Subsidiary		Consolidating Co-Issuer Adjustments		Consolidated
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$ —	\$ (112.6)	\$ 269.9	\$ 9.6	\$ —	\$ 9.0	\$ 175.9
Cash flows from investing activities:							
Capital expenditures	_	(19.1)	(1.9)	_	_	_	(21.0)
Payment of accrued charitable contribution related to the MPK Coworker Incentive Plan II	_	(20.9)	_	_		_	(20.9)
Net cash used in investing activities		(40.0)	(1.9)	_			(41.9)
Cash flows from financing activities:							
Repayments of long-term debt	_	(7.7)	_	_	_	_	(7.7)
Payments to extinguish long- term debt	_	(123.8)	_	_	_	_	(123.8)
Payment of debt financing costs		(6.4)					(6.4)
Net change in accounts payable inventory financing	- —	_	55.0	_	_	_	55.0
Proceeds from stock option exercises	_	0.8	_	_	_	_	0.8
Proceeds from Coworker Stock Purchase Plan	_	2.0	_	_	_	_	2.0
Dividends paid	(14.6)	_	_	_	_	_	(14.6)
Advances from (to) affiliates	14.6	308.0	(323.0)	0.4			
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	_	172.9	(268.0)	0.4			(94.7)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents				0.2			0.2
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	_	20.3	_	10.2	_	9.0	39.5
Cash and cash equivalents—beginning of period		196.5		14.0		(22.4)	188.1
Cash and cash equivalents—end of period	\$ —	\$ 216.8	\$	\$ 24.2	\$	\$ (13.4)	\$ 227.6

9. Related Party Transactions

On May 22, 2015, the Company completed a public offering of 11.5 million shares of its common stock by certain selling stockholders, which included 1.5 million shares sold by the selling stockholders to the underwriters pursuant to the grant of an option that was exercised in full. The Company did not receive any proceeds from the sale of these shares. On May 17, 2015, the Company entered into a share repurchase agreement with certain selling stockholders affiliated with Madison Dearborn Partners, LLC and Providence Equity Partners, LLC pursuant to which it repurchased 2.0 million shares of its common stock from such selling stockholders. This share repurchase was effected in a private, non-underwritten transaction for \$36.60 per share, which was equal to the per share price paid by the underwriters to the selling stockholders in connection with the public offering completed on May 22, 2015.

10. Subsequent Events

On August 1, 2015, the Company completed the acquisition of Kelway TopCo Limited ("Kelway") by purchasing the remaining 65% of its outstanding common stock. In total the Company paid \$431.0 million, before transaction fees and expenses, of which \$372.3 million was settled in cash and \$58.7 million was settled by issuing certain of the sellers 1.6 million shares of CDW common stock. The total purchase price includes the November 2014 cash investment to acquire a 35% non-controlling interest in Kelway, which was accounted for using the equity method. As a result of the completion of the acquisition, the Company will also consolidate approximately \$80 million of Kelway debt. The shares of CDW common stock issued to the sellers are subject to a three-year lock up restriction from August 1, 2015. Kelway is a UK-based IT solutions provider which has cross-border supply chain relationships that enable it to conduct business in over 80 countries. The acquisition will enhance the Company's ability to provide IT solutions to US-based customers with international locations.

All the inputs required for the completion of the purchase price allocation were not available prior to the filing of these financial statements with the SEC. As a result, the Company is unable to provide the amounts recognized as of the acquisition date for the major classes of assets acquired and liabilities assumed, including the information required for the valuation of intangible assets, goodwill and the Company's 35% non-controlling interest. The Company will include this information in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015.

On August 3, 2015, the Company announced that its Board of Directors has declared a quarterly cash dividend of \$0.0675 per common share to be paid on September 10, 2015 to all shareholders of record as of the close of business on August 25, 2015. Future dividends will be subject to Board approval.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires, as used in this "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," the terms "we," "us," "the Company," "our," "CDW" and similar terms refer to CDW Corporation and its subsidiaries. "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" should be read in conjunction with the unaudited interim consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report and with the audited consolidated financial statements included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that are subject to numerous risks and uncertainties. Actual results may differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements. See "Forward-Looking Statements" at the end of this discussion.

Overview

CDW is a Fortune 500 company and a leading provider of integrated information technology ("IT") solutions in the U.S. and Canada. We help our customer base of approximately 250,000 small, medium and large business, government, education and healthcare customers by delivering critical solutions to their increasingly complex IT needs. Our broad array of offerings ranges from discrete hardware and software products to integrated IT solutions such as mobility, security, data center optimization, cloud computing, virtualization and collaboration. We are technology "agnostic," with a product portfolio that includes more than 100,000 products from more than 1,000 brands. We provide our products and solutions through sales force and service delivery teams consisting of nearly 4,600 coworkers, including more than 1,800 field sellers, highly-skilled technology specialists and advanced service delivery engineers.

We are a leading U.S. sales channel partner for many original equipment manufacturers ("OEMs") and software publishers (collectively, our "vendor partners"), whose products we sell or include in the solutions we offer. We believe we are an important extension of our vendor partners' sales and marketing capabilities, providing them with a cost-effective way to reach customers and deliver a consistent brand experience through our established end-market coverage and extensive customer access.

We have two reportable segments: Corporate, which is comprised primarily of private sector business customers, and Public, which is comprised of government agencies and education and healthcare institutions. Our Corporate segment is divided into a medium/large business customer channel, primarily serving customers with more than 100 employees, and a small business customer channel, primarily serving customers with up to 100 employees. We also have three other operating segments, CDW Advanced Services, Canada, and Kelway TopCo Limited ("Kelway"), which do not meet the reportable segment quantitative thresholds and, accordingly, are combined in an all other category ("Other"). The CDW Advanced Services business consists primarily of customized engineering services delivered by technology specialists and engineers, and managed services that include Infrastructure as a Service ("IaaS") offerings. Revenues from the sale of hardware, software, custom configuration and third-party provided services are recorded within our Corporate and Public segments.

We may sell all or only select products that our vendor partners offer. Each vendor partner agreement provides for specific terms and conditions, which may include one or more of the following: product return privileges, price protection policies, purchase discounts and vendor incentive programs, such as purchase or sales rebates and cooperative advertising reimbursements. We also resell software for major software publishers. Our agreements with software publishers allow the end-user customer to acquire software or licensed products and services. In addition to helping our customers determine the best software solutions for their needs, we help them manage their software agreements, including warranties and renewals. A significant portion of our advertising and marketing expenses is reimbursed through cooperative advertising reimbursement programs with our vendor partners. These programs are at the discretion of our vendor partners and are typically tied to sales or purchasing volumes or other commitments to be met by us within a specified period of time.

Trends and key factors affecting our financial performance

We believe the following trends may have an important impact on our financial performance:

• Our Public segment sales are impacted by government spending policies, budget priorities and revenue levels. An adverse change in any of these factors could cause our Public segment customers to reduce their purchases or to terminate or not renew contracts with us, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations or cash flows. Although our sales to the federal government are diversified across multiple agencies and departments, they collectively accounted for approximately 7%, 7% and 10% of our net sales for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, respectively. Through the second quarter of 2014, Public segment results were impacted by the combined and negative effects of sequestration, the partial shutdown of the federal government and federal government budget uncertainty in 2013. However, with the finalization of federal budget allocations in early 2014 we began to see improvement in federal sales in the remainder of 2014. In the first half of 2015, sales to federal customers

Table of Contents

increased year-over-year by double digits as a result of increased confidence as a federal budget for 2015 was already in place during the first quarter of 2015. In the same period, sales to state and local customers also increased year-over-year by double digits, driven by the continued focus on public safety.

- An important factor affecting our ability to generate sales and achieve our targeted operating results is the impact of general economic
 conditions on our customers' willingness to spend on information technology. During the first half of 2015 economic signals were
 mixed. We will continue to closely monitor macroeconomic conditions during the remainder of 2015. Uncertainties related to
 potential changes in tax and regulatory policy, potential interest rate increases, weakening consumer and business confidence or
 increased unemployment could result in reduced or deferred spending on information technology products and services by our
 customers and result in increased competitive pricing pressures.
- We believe that our customers' transition to more complex technology solutions will continue to be an important growth area for us in the future. However, because the market for technology products and services is highly competitive, our success at capitalizing on this transition will be based on our ability to tailor specific solutions to customer needs, the quality and breadth of our product and service offerings, the knowledge and expertise of our sales force, price, product availability and speed of delivery. During the first half of 2015, customer priorities shifted away from last year's focus on client devices towards more integrated solutions, which grew at a faster rate than transactional sales. However, given our business-to-business customer base as well as our success in providing new client devices, we continued to see solid growth in sales of notebooks/mobile devices during the first half of 2015.

Key business metrics

Our management monitors a number of financial and non-financial measures and ratios on a regular basis in order to track the progress of our business and make adjustments as necessary. We believe that the most important of these measures and ratios include average daily sales, gross margin, operating margin, net income, Non-GAAP net income, net income per common share, Non-GAAP net income per diluted share, EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA, free cash flow, return on invested capital, cash and cash equivalents, net working capital, cash conversion cycle (defined to be days of sales outstanding in accounts receivable plus days of supply in inventory minus days of purchases outstanding in accounts payable, based on a rolling three-month average), debt levels including available credit and leverage ratios, sales per coworker, and coworker turnover. These measures and ratios are compared to standards or objectives set by management, so that actions can be taken, as necessary, in order to achieve the standards and objectives.

Non-GAAP net income and Adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures. We believe these measures provide helpful information with respect to our operating performance and cash flows including our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements. Adjusted EBITDA also provides helpful information as it is the primary measure used in certain key covenants and definitions contained in the credit agreement governing the Company's Senior Secured Term Loan Facility (the "Term Loan"), including the excess cash flow payment provision, the restricted payment covenant and the net leverage ratio. These covenants and definitions are material components of the Term Loan as they are used in determining the interest rate applicable to the Term Loan, the Company's ability to make certain investments, incur additional debt, and make restricted payments, such as dividends and share repurchases, as well as whether the Company is required to make additional principal prepayments on the Term Loan beyond the quarterly amortization payments. See Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements within Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and Note 4 to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for further details regarding the Term Loan.

See "Results of Operations" for the definitions of Non-GAAP net income and Adjusted EBITDA and reconciliations to net income.

The results of certain of our key business metrics are as follows:

		Three Months Ended June 30,			
(dollars in millions)	20)15	2014		
Net sales	\$	3,314.0	\$ 3,106.0		
Gross profit		534.5	496.9		
Income from operations		205.9	188.2		
Net income		108.2	86.6		
Non-GAAP net income		139.0	115.9		
Adjusted EBITDA		268.0	247.1		
Average daily sales		51.8	48.5		
Net debt (defined as total debt minus cash and cash equivalents) (1)		2,833.9	2,866.9		
Cash conversion cycle (in days) (2)		19	19		

- (1) As a result of the adoption of ASU 2015-03 during the second quarter of 2015, historical periods have been revised to reflect the change in the presentation of deferred financing costs, which are now shown as a reduction of long-term debt, instead of being presented as a separate asset on the balance sheet.
- (2) Cash conversion cycle is defined as days of sales outstanding in accounts receivable plus days of supply in inventory minus days of purchases outstanding in accounts payable, based on a rolling three-month average.

Results of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2015 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2014

The following table presents our results of operations, in dollars and as a percentage of net sales, for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 :

	Three Mor June 30		Three Months Ended June 30, 2014		
	Oollars in Millions	Percentage of Net Sales	Dollars in Millions	Percentage of Net Sales	
Net sales	\$ 3,314.0	100.0 %	\$ 3,106.0	100.0 %	
Cost of sales	 2,779.5	83.9	2,609.1	84.0	
Gross profit	534.5	16.1	496.9	16.0	
Selling and administrative expenses	290.6	8.8	273.9	8.8	
Advertising expense	 38.0	1.1	34.8	1.1	
Income from operations	205.9	6.2	188.2	6.1	
Interest expense, net	(37.8)	(1.1)	(48.5)	(1.6)	
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_	_	(2.6)	(0.1)	
Other income, net	 4.0	0.1	0.1		
Income before income taxes	172.1	5.2	137.2	4.4	
Income tax expense	(63.9)	(1.9)	(50.6)	(1.6)	
Net income	\$ 108.2	3.3 %	\$ 86.6	2.8 %	

Net sales

The following table presents our net sales by segment, in dollars and as a percentage of total net sales and the year-over-year dollar and percentage change in net sales for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 :

		Three Months					
	20	2015		2014			
(dollars in millions)	Net Sales	Percentage of Total Net Sales	Net Sales	Percentage of Total Net Sales		Dollar Change	Percent Change
Corporate	\$ 1,761.4	53.1%	\$ 1,656.2	53.3%	\$	105.2	6.3%
Public	1,374.2	41.5	1,271.6	40.9		102.6	8.1
Other	178.4	5.4	178.2	5.8		0.2	0.1
Total net sales	\$ 3,314.0	100.0%	\$ 3,106.0	100.0%	\$	208.0	6.7%

The following table presents our net sales by customer channel for our Corporate and Public segments and the year-over-year dollar and percentage change in net sales for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014.

		Three Months	Ende	d June 30,		Dollar	Percent	
(dollars in millions)	2015			2014		Change	Change	
Corporate:						_		
Medium / Large	\$	1,492.1	\$	1,395.4	\$	96.7	6.9%	
Small Business		269.3		260.8		8.5	3.3	
Total Corporate	\$	1,761.4	\$	1,656.2	\$	105.2	6.3%	
Public:								
Government	\$	385.0	\$	313.1	\$	71.9	22.9%	
Education		546.1		527.0		19.1	3.6	
Healthcare		443.1		431.5		11.6	2.7	
Total Public	\$	1,374.2	\$	1,271.6	\$	102.6	8.1%	

Total net sales for the three months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$208.0 million, or 6.7%, to \$3,314.0 million, compared to \$3,106.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. There were 64 selling days for both the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014. Customer priorities shifted more towards integrated solutions, which drove higher growth in solutions sales compared to transactional product sales. Strong sales performance in solutions-focused products was driven by netcomm, software and server and server-related products. The growth in transactional products was led by notebooks/mobile devices, which was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers.

Corporate segment net sales for the three months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$105.2 million, or 6.3%, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2014, driven by sales growth in both customer channels. Within our Corporate segment, net sales to medium/large customers increased \$96.7 million, or 6.9%, between periods driven by netcomm, software and server-related products. Strong sales performance in notebooks/mobile devices was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers. Net sales to small business customers increased by \$8.5 million, or 3.3%, between periods, led by growth in enterprise storage, netcomm products and notebooks/mobile devices, which was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers.

Public segment net sales for the three months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$102.6 million , or 8.1% , between periods, due to strong sales performance in government, as well as growth in education and healthcare. Net sales to government customers increased \$71.9 million , or 22.9% , between periods, as sales to both federal and state/local government customers experienced double-digit growth. The increase in net sales to the federal government was driven by growth in sales of desktop computers, netcomm products, and notebook/mobile devices as we continued to benefit from strategic changes made to better align with new federal government purchasing programs implemented last year. A continued focus on public safety drove the increase in net sales to state/local government customers, which was led by growth in sales of netcomm products, enterprise storage and software. Net sales to education customers increased \$19.1 million , or 3.6% , between periods, driven by strong sales performance in K-12. Growth in sales to K-12 customers was slower during the second quarter of 2015 compared to the prior year's significant growth rate, led by higher sales of notebooks/mobile devices which was partially offset by declines in sales of netcomm products as school districts held off making those purchases until eRate funding commitment letters were in hand. Net sales to healthcare customers increased \$11.6 million , or 2.7% , between periods driven by an increase in netcomm

products and software partially offset by a decline in desktop computers. Healthcare sales expanded however growth slowed during the second quarter of 2015 compared to the prior year reflecting the continuing impact of consolidation in the healthcare industry.

Gross profit

Gross profit increased \$37.6 million , or 7.6% , to \$534.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015 , compared to \$496.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 . As a percentage of total net sales, gross profit increased 10 basis points to 16.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2015 , up from 16.0% for the three months ended June 30, 2014 .

Gross profit margin was positively impacted 10 basis points due to a higher mix of revenue recorded on a net basis, such as commission revenue and net service contract revenue. Commission revenue, including agency fees earned on sales of software licenses and software assurance under enterprise agreements, has a positive impact on our gross profit margin, as we record the fee or commission as a component of net sales when earned and there is no corresponding cost of sales. Net service contract revenue, including items such as third-party services, warranties and software as a service ("SaaS"), also has a positive impact on gross profit margin as our cost paid to the vendor or third-party service provider is recorded as a reduction to net sales, resulting in net sales being equal to the gross profit on the transaction. Additionally, we experienced a favorable impact of 10 basis points from vendor partner funding. Vendor partner funding includes purchase discounts, volume rebates and cooperative advertising. Partially offsetting these items was a 10 basis point decline in product margin due to a higher percentage of net sales coming from larger order tiers.

The gross profit margin may fluctuate based on various factors, including vendor incentive and inventory price protection programs, cooperative advertising funds classified as a reduction of cost of sales, product mix, net service contract revenue, commission revenue, pricing strategies, market conditions and other factors.

Selling and administrative expenses

Selling and administrative expenses increased \$16.7 million, or 6.1%, to \$290.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$273.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. Sales payroll costs increased \$12.5 million, or 10.2% between quarters, primarily driven by increased sales compensation from higher growth in solutions-related compensation paid to specialists and technical experts and overall growth in sales and gross profit. In addition, certain coworker costs increased \$3.6 million, or 6.0%, during the quarter ended June 30, 2015 compared to the prior year period due to higher costs consistent with increased coworker count. Total coworker count was 7,278, up 127 from 7,151 at June 30, 2014. Total coworker count was 7,211 at December 31, 2014. As a percentage of total net sales, selling and administrative expenses remained consistent at 8.8% in the second quarter of 2015 and 2014.

Advertising expense

Advertising expense increased \$3.2 million, or 9.4%, to \$38.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$34.8 million for the prior year period. As a percentage of total net sales, advertising expense remained consistent at 1.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014. The dollar increase in advertising expense was primarily due to the timing of certain promotional activities and an increase in digital advertising.

Income from operations

The following table presents income from operations by segment, in dollars and as a percentage of net sales, and the year-over-year percentage change in income from operations for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

		Three Months Ended June 30, 2015			Three Mon June 30				
	Dollars in Millions		Operating Margin Percentage	Margin		Dollars in Millions		Operating Margin Percentage	Percent Change in Income (Loss) from Operations
Segments: (1)									
Corporate	\$	130.5	7.4%	\$	119.7	7.2%	9.1%		
Public		94.7	6.9		88.8	7.0	6.7		
Other		9.7	5.4		7.6	4.3	26.4		
Headquarters (2)		(29.0)	nm*		(27.9)	nm*	4.3		
Total income from operations	\$	205.9	6.2%	\$	188.2	6.1%	9.4%		

* Not meaningful

- (1) Segment income from operations includes the segment's direct operating income and allocations for Headquarters' costs, allocations for logistics services, certain inventory adjustments and volume rebates and cooperative advertising from vendor partners.
- (2) Includes certain Headquarters' function costs that are not allocated to the segments.

Income from operations was \$205.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$17.7 million, or 9.4%, compared to \$188.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit, as discussed above. Total operating margin percentage increased 10 basis points to 6.2% for the three months ended June 30, 2015, from 6.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2014. Operating margin percentage was positively impacted by the increase in gross profit margin.

Corporate segment income from operations was \$130.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$10.8 million, or 9.1%, compared to \$119.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit. Corporate segment operating margin percentage increased 20 basis points to 7.4% for the three months ended June 30, 2015, from 7.2% for the three months ended June 30, 2014.

Public segment income from operations was \$94.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$5.9 million, or 6.7%, compared to \$88.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit. Public segment operating margin percentage decreased 10 basis points to 6.9% for the three months ended June 30, 2015, from 7.0% for the three months ended June 30, 2014.

Interest expense, net

At June 30, 2015, our outstanding long-term debt totaled \$3,169.6 million compared to \$3,094.5 million at June 30, 2014. Net interest expense for the three months ended June 30, 2015 was \$37.8 million, a decrease of \$10.7 million compared to \$48.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. This decrease was primarily due to lower effective interest rates as of June 30, 2015 compared to June 30, 2014 as a result of redemptions and refinancing activities completed during 2014 and the first quarter of 2015.

Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt

During the three months ended June 30, 2015, we had no debt extinguishments compared to the same period in 2014 when we recorded a net loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$2.6 million.

In June 2014, we entered into the Revolving Loan, a new five-year \$1,250.0 million senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility. The Revolving Loan replaced our previous revolving loan credit facility that was to mature on June 24, 2016. In connection with the termination of the previous facility, we recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$0.4 million, representing a write-off of a portion of unamortized deferred financing costs.

In May 2014, we redeemed \$42.5 million aggregate principal amount of senior subordinated notes. We recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$2.2 million, representing the difference between the redemption price and the net carrying amount of the purchased debt, adjusted for a portion of the unamortized deferred financing costs.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense was \$63.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$50.6 million for the same period of the prior year. The effective income tax rate, expressed by calculating the income tax expense as a percentage of income before income taxes, was 37.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2015, compared to 36.9% for the same period of the prior year and differed in both periods from the U.S. federal statutory rate primarily due to state and local income taxes.

Net income

Net income was \$108.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$86.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. Significant factors and events causing the net changes between the periods are discussed above.

Non-GAAP net income

Non-GAAP net income was \$139.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$23.1 million, or 20.0%, compared to \$115.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014.

We have included a reconciliation of Non-GAAP net income for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 below. Non-GAAP net income excludes, among other things, charges related to the amortization of acquisition-related intangibles, non-cash equity-based compensation, acquisition and integration costs, and gains and losses from the early extinguishment of debt. Non-GAAP net income is considered a non-GAAP financial measure. Generally, a non-GAAP financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance, financial position, or cash flows that either excludes or includes amounts that are not normally included or excluded in the most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. Non-GAAP measures used by the Company may differ from similar measures used by other companies, even when similar terms are used to identify such measures. We believe that Non-GAAP net income provides helpful information with respect to our operating performance and cash flows including our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements.

	Three Months Ended June 30,			
(in millions)		2015		2014
Net income	\$	108.2	\$	86.6
Amortization of intangibles (1)		40.2		40.3
Non-cash equity-based compensation		7.5		4.3
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt		_		2.6
Interest expense adjustment related to extinguishments of long-term debt (2)		_		(0.5)
Acquisition and integration costs		1.4		_
Other adjustments (3)		1.0		0.5
Aggregate adjustment for income taxes (4)		(19.3)		(17.9)
Non-GAAP net income	\$	139.0	\$	115.9

- (1) Includes amortization expense for acquisition-related intangible assets, primarily customer relationships and trade names.
- (2) Reflects adjustments to interest expense resulting from debt extinguishments. Represents the difference between interest expense previously recognized under the effective interest method and actual interest paid.
- (3) Primarily includes expenses related to the consolidation of our headquarters and sales locations north of Chicago.
- (4) Based on a normalized effective tax rate of 39.0%.

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA was \$268.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$20.9 million, or 8.4%, compared to \$247.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. As a percentage of net sales, Adjusted EBITDA was 8.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to 8.0% for the three months ended June 30, 2014.

We have included reconciliations of EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 in the tables below. EBITDA is defined as consolidated net income before interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization. Adjusted EBITDA, which is a measure defined in our credit agreements, means EBITDA adjusted for certain items which are described in the table below. Both EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA are considered non-GAAP financial measures. Generally, a non-GAAP financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance, financial position or cash flows that either excludes or includes amounts that are not normally included or excluded in the most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. Non-GAAP measures used by the Company may differ from similar measures used by other companies, even when similar terms are used to identify such measures.

We believe that EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA provide helpful information with respect to our operating performance and cash flows including our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements. Adjusted EBITDA is also the primary measure used in certain key covenants and definitions contained in the credit agreement governing the Company's Term Loan, including the excess cash flow payment provision, the restricted payment covenant and the net leverage ratio. These covenants and definitions are material components of the Term Loan as they are used in determining the interest rate applicable to the Term Loan, the Company's ability to make certain investments, incur additional debt, and make restricted payments, such as dividends and share repurchases, as well as whether the Company is required to make additional principal prepayments on the Term Loan beyond the quarterly amortization payments. See Note 4 to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for further details regarding the Term Loan.

	Three Months Ended June 30,							
(in millions)	2015	Percentage of Net Sales	2014	Percentage of Net Sales				
Net income	\$ 108.2		\$ 86.6					
Depreciation and amortization	52.6		52.0					
Income tax expense	63.9		50.6					
Interest expense, net	37.8		48.5					
EBITDA	262.5	7.9%	237.7	7.7%				
Adjustments:								
Non-cash equity-based compensation	7.5		4.3					
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	_		2.6					
Income from equity investments	(4.0)		(0.1)					
Acquisition and integration costs	1.4		_					
Other adjustments (1)	0.6		2.6					
Total adjustments	5.5		9.4					
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 268.0	8.1%	\$ 247.1	8.0%				

⁽¹⁾ Other adjustments primarily include unusual, non-recurring litigation matters, certain historical retention costs, and expenses related to the consolidation of our headquarters and sales locations north of Chicago.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2014

The following table presents our results of operations, in dollars and as a percentage of net sales, for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 :

		ths Ended 0, 2015		ths Ended 0, 2014
	Dollars in Millions	Percentage of Net Sales	Dollars in Millions	Percentage of Net Sales
Net sales	\$ 6,069.2	100.0 %	\$ 5,758.3	100.0 %
Cost of sales	5,078.2	83.7	4,836.2	84.0
Gross profit	991.0	16.3	922.1	16.0
Selling and administrative expenses	566.1	9.3	534.8	9.3
Advertising expense	67.4	1.1	63.3	1.1
Income from operations	357.5	5.9	324.0	5.6
Interest expense, net	(82.6)	(1.4)	(98.6)	(1.7)
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt	(24.3)	(0.4)	(8.0)	(0.1)
Other income, net	8.5	0.1	0.6	
Income before income taxes	259.1	4.3	218.0	3.8
Income tax expense	(96.2)	(1.6)	(80.5)	(1.4)
Net income	\$ 162.9	2.7 %	\$ 137.5	2.4 %

Net sales

The following table presents our net sales by segment, in dollars and as a percentage of total net sales and the year-over-year dollar and percentage change in net sales for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

		Six Months E					
	20)15	2014				
(dollars in millions)	Net Sales	Percentage of Total Net Sales	Net Sales	Percentage of Total Net Sales		Dollar Change	Percent Change
Corporate	\$ 3,335.3	55.0%	\$ 3,161.8	54.9%	\$	173.5	5.5 %
Public	2,380.1	39.2	2,241.5	38.9		138.6	6.2
Other	353.8	5.8	355.0	6.2		(1.2)	(0.4)
Total net sales	\$ 6,069.2	100.0%	\$ 5,758.3	100.0%	\$	310.9	5.4 %

The following table presents our net sales by customer channel for our Corporate and Public segments and the year-over-year dollar and percentage change in net sales for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014.

	Six Months Ended June 30,					Dollar	Percent	
(dollars in millions)	2015			2014		Change	Change	
Corporate:								
Medium / Large	\$	2,805.9	\$	2,670.2	\$	135.7	5.1 %	
Small Business		529.4		491.6		37.8	7.7	
Total Corporate	\$	3,335.3	\$	3,161.8	\$	173.5	5.5 %	
Public:								
Government	\$	673.6	\$	567.3	\$	106.3	18.7 %	
Education		889.7		848.6		41.1	4.8	
Healthcare		816.8		825.6		(8.8)	(1.1)	
Total Public	\$	2,380.1	\$	2,241.5	\$	138.6	6.2 %	

Total net sales for the six months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$310.9 million, or 5.4%, to \$6,069.2 million, compared to \$5,758.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. There were 127 selling days for both the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014. Customer priorities shifted more towards integrated solutions, which drove higher growth in solutions sales compared to transactional product sales. Strong sales performance in solutions-focused products was driven by netcomm, software and server and server-related products. The growth in transactional products was led by notebooks/mobile devices, which was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers.

Corporate segment net sales for the six months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$173.5 million, or 5.5%, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2014, driven by sales growth in both customer channels. Within our Corporate segment, net sales to medium/large customers increased \$135.7 million, or 5.1%, between periods led by growth in netcomm products and server-related products. Strong sales performance in notebooks/mobile devices was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers. Net sales to small business customers increased by \$37.8 million, or 7.7%, between periods, driven by growth in netcomm products, enterprise storage and notebooks/mobile devices, which was partially offset by a decline in desktop computers.

Public segment net sales for the six months ended June 30, 2015 increased \$138.6 million, or 6.2%, between periods, due to strong sales performance in government and growth in education, partially offset by a decline in healthcare. Net sales to government customers increased \$106.3 million, or 18.7%, between periods, driven by growth in sales to both federal and state/local government customers. Sales to federal customers increased year-over-year by double digits compared to the sales declines in the prior year period when federal government budget allocations were impacted by residual negative effects of sequestration, the partial shutdown of the federal government and federal government budget uncertainty in 2013. The increase in net sales to the federal government was led by growth in sales of desktop computers, notebook/mobile devices and netcomm products as we continued to benefit from strategic changes made to better align with new federal government purchasing programs implemented last year. A continued focus on public safety drove the increase in net sales to state/local government customers, which was led by netcomm products and notebooks/mobile devices, partially offset by declines in desktop computers. Net sales to education customers increased \$41.1 million, or 4.8%, between periods, driven by strong sales performance in K-12. Growth in sales to K-12 customers was slower during the first half of 2015 compared to the prior year's significant growth rate, led by higher sales of notebooks/mobile devices which was partially offset by declines in sales of netcomm products as school districts held off making those purchases until eRate funding commitment letters were in hand. Net sales to healthcare customers decreased \$8.8 million, or 1.1%, between periods driven by a decline in desktop computers, partially offset by a growth in netcomm products, as some of our larger customers shifted priorities to reducing costs due to industry consolidation.

Gross profit

Gross profit increased \$68.9 million , or 7.5% , to \$991.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015 , compared to \$922.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 . As a percentage of total net sales, gross profit increased 30 basis points to 16.3% for the six months ended June 30, 2015 , up from 16.0% for the six months ended June 30, 2014 . Net service contract revenue, including items such as third-party services, warranties and SaaS, contributed a positive impact of 15 basis points to gross profit margin as our cost paid to the vendor or third-party service provider is recorded as a reduction to net sales, resulting in net sales being equal to the gross profit on the transaction. The absence of inventory adjustments recorded during the first half of 2015 also contributed a positive impact of 15 basis points to gross profit margin during the second half of 2015.

The gross profit margin may fluctuate based on various factors, including vendor incentive and inventory price protection programs, cooperative advertising funds classified as a reduction of cost of sales, product mix, net service contract revenue, commission revenue, pricing strategies, market conditions and other factors.

Selling and administrative expenses

Selling and administrative expenses increased \$31.3 million, or 5.8%, to \$566.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$534.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. Sales payroll costs increased \$18.4 million, or 7.6% between years, primarily driven by increased sales compensation from higher growth in solutions-related compensation paid to specialists and technical experts and overall growth in sales and gross profit. In addition, certain coworker costs increased \$8.2 million, or 7.0%, during the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the prior year period due to higher costs consistent with increased coworker count. Total coworker count was 7,278, up 127 from 7,151 at June 30, 2014. Total coworker count was 7,211 at December 31, 2014. Non-cash equity-based compensation expense increased \$4.6 million, or 60.2%, during the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the prior year period primarily due to annual equity awards granted under our 2013 Long-Term Incentive Plan in 2015. As a percentage of total net sales, selling and administrative expenses remained consistent at 9.3% in the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014.

Advertising expense

Advertising expense increased \$4.1 million, or 6.5%, to \$67.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$63.3 million for the prior year period. As a percentage of total net sales, advertising expense remained consistent at 1.1% for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014. The dollar increase in advertising expense was primarily due to an increase in digital advertising and a continued focus on promoting our reputation as a leading IT solutions provider.

Income from operations

The following table presents income from operations by segment, in dollars and as a percentage of net sales, and the year-over-year percentage change in income from operations for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

		ths Ended 0, 2015	Six Mon June 3		
	Dollars in Millions	Operating Margin Percentage	Dollars in Millions	Operating Margin Percentage	Percent Change in Income (Loss) from Operations
Segments: (1)					
Corporate	\$ 240.7	7.2%	\$ 220.7	7.0%	9.0%
Public	154.3	6.5	142.8	6.4	8.0
Other	19.9	5.6	14.2	4.0	39.8
Headquarters (2)	(57.4)	nm*	(53.7)	nm*	6.8
Total income from operations	\$ 357.5	5.9%	\$ 324.0	5.6%	10.3%

* Not meaningful

- (1) Segment income from operations includes the segment's direct operating income and allocations for Headquarters' costs, allocations for logistics services, certain inventory adjustments and volume rebates and cooperative advertising from vendors.
- (2) Includes certain Headquarters' function costs that are not allocated to the segments.

Income from operations was \$357.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$33.5 million, or 10.3%, compared to \$324.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit, as discussed above. Total operating margin percentage increased 30 basis points to 5.9% for the six months ended June 30, 2015, from 5.6% for the six months ended June 30, 2014. Operating margin percentage was positively impacted by the increase in gross profit margin.

Corporate segment income from operations was \$240.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$20.0 million, or 9.0%, compared to \$220.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit. Corporate segment operating margin percentage increased 20 basis points to 7.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2015, from 7.0% for the six months ended June 30, 2014.

Public segment income from operations was \$154.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$11.5 million, or 8.0%, compared to \$142.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. This increase was driven by higher net sales and gross profit. Public segment operating margin percentage increased 10 basis points to 6.5% for the six months ended June 30, 2015, from 6.4% for the six months ended June 30, 2014.

Interest expense, net

At June 30, 2015, our outstanding long-term debt totaled \$3,169.6 million compared to \$3,094.5 million at June 30, 2014. Net interest expense for the six months ended June 30, 2015 was \$82.6 million, a decrease of \$16.0 million compared to \$98.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. This decrease was primarily due to lower effective interest rates as of June 30, 2015 compared to June 30, 2014 as a result of redemptions and refinancing activities completed during 2014 and 2015.

Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt

During the six months ended June 30, 2015, we recorded a net loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$24.3 million compared to \$8.0 million for the same period in 2014.

In March 2015, we redeemed all of the remaining \$503.9 million aggregate principal amount of the 2019 Senior Notes. We recorded a loss on extinguishment of debt of \$24.3 million representing the difference between the redemption price and the net carrying amount of the purchased debt, adjusted for the remaining unamortized deferred financing costs and premium.

In June 2014, we entered into the Revolving Loan, a new five-year \$1,250.0 million senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility. The Revolving Loan replaced our previous revolving loan credit facility that was to mature on June 24, 2016. In connection with the termination of the previous facility, we recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$0.4 million, representing a write-off of a portion of unamortized deferred financing costs.

In May 2014, we redeemed \$42.5 million aggregate principal amount of senior subordinated notes. We recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$2.2 million, representing the difference between the redemption price and the net carrying amount of the purchased debt, adjusted for a portion of the unamortized deferred financing costs.

In March 2014, we repurchased \$25.0 million aggregate principal amount of senior notes. We recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$2.7 million, representing the difference between the repurchase price and the net carrying amount of the repurchased debt, adjusted for a portion of the unamortized deferred financing costs.

In January and February 2014, we redeemed \$50.0 million aggregate principal amount of senior subordinated notes. We recorded a loss on extinguishment of long-term debt of \$2.7 million, representing the difference between the redemption price and the net carrying amount of the repurchased debt, adjusted for a portion of the unamortized deferred financing costs.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense was \$96.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$80.5 million for the same period of the prior year. The effective income tax rate, expressed by calculating the income tax expense as a percentage of income before income taxes, was 37.1% for the six months ended June 30, 2015, compared to 36.9% for the same period of the prior year and differed in both periods from the U.S. federal statutory rate primarily due to state and local income taxes.

Net income

Net income was \$162.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, compared to \$137.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. Significant factors and events causing the net changes between the periods are discussed above.

Non-GAAP net income

Non-GAAP net income was \$236.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of 39.6 million, or 20.1%, compared to \$197.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014.

We have included a reconciliation of Non-GAAP net income for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 below. Non-GAAP net income excludes, among other things, charges related to the amortization of acquisition-related intangibles, non-cash equity-based compensation, acquisition and integration costs, and gains and losses from the early extinguishment of debt. Non-GAAP net income is considered a non-GAAP financial measure. Generally, a non-GAAP financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance, financial position, or cash flows that either excludes or includes amounts that are not normally included or excluded in the most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. Non-GAAP measures used by the Company may differ from similar measures used by other companies, even when similar terms are used to identify such measures. We believe that Non-GAAP net income provides helpful information with respect to our operating performance and cash flows including our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements.

		ne 30,		
(in millions)		2015		2014
Net income	\$	162.9	\$	137.5
Amortization of intangibles (1)		80.5		80.6
Non-cash equity-based compensation		12.2		7.6
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt		24.3		8.0
Interest expense adjustment related to extinguishments of long-term debt (2)		_		(1.1)
Acquisition and integration costs		1.7		_
Other adjustments (3)		1.6		0.9
Aggregate adjustment for income taxes (4)		(46.6)		(36.5)
Non-GAAP net income	\$	236.6	\$	197.0

- (1) Includes amortization expense for acquisition-related intangible assets, primarily customer relationships and trade names.
- (2) Reflects adjustments to interest expense resulting from debt extinguishments. Represents the difference between interest expense previously recognized under the effective interest method and actual interest paid.
- (3) Primarily includes expenses related to the consolidation of our headquarters and sales locations north of Chicago.
- (4) Based on a normalized effective tax rate of 39.0%.

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA was \$478.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$38.0 million, or 8.4%, compared to \$440.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. As a percentage of net sales, Adjusted EBITDA was 7.9% for the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to 7.7% for the six months ended June 30, 2014.

We have included reconciliations of EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 in the tables below. EBITDA is defined as consolidated net income before interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization. Adjusted EBITDA, which is a measure defined in our credit agreements, means EBITDA adjusted for certain items which are described in the table below. Both EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA are considered non-GAAP financial measures. Generally, a non-GAAP financial measure is a numerical measure of a company's performance, financial position or cash flows that either excludes or includes amounts that are not normally included or excluded in the most directly comparable measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP. Non-GAAP measures used by the Company may differ from similar measures used by other companies, even when similar terms are used to identify such measures.

We believe that EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA provide helpful information with respect to our operating performance and cash flows including our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements. Adjusted EBITDA is also the primary measure used in certain key covenants and definitions contained in the credit agreement governing the Company's Term Loan, including the excess cash flow payment provision, the restricted payment covenant and the net leverage ratio. These covenants and definitions are material components of the Term Loan as they are used in determining the interest rate applicable to the Term Loan, the Company's ability to make certain investments, incur additional debt, and make restricted payments, such as dividends and share repurchases, as well as whether the Company is required to make additional principal prepayments on the Term Loan beyond the quarterly amortization payments. See Note 4 to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for further details regarding the Term Loan.

	Six Months Ended June 30,							
(in millions)	2015		Percentage of Net Sales		2014	Percentage of Net Sales		
Net income	\$	162.9		\$	137.5			
Depreciation and amortization		105.1			104.0			
Income tax expense		96.2			80.5			
Interest expense, net		82.6			98.6			
EBITDA		446.8	7.4%		420.6	7.3%		
Adjustments:								
Non-cash equity-based compensation		12.2			7.6			
Net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt		24.3			8.0			
Income from equity investments		(8.5)			(0.4)			
Acquisition and integration costs		1.7			_			
Other adjustments (2)		2.3			5.0			
Total adjustments		32.0			20.2			
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	478.8	7.9%	\$	440.8	7.7%		

(1) Other adjustments primarily include unusual, non-recurring litigation matters, certain historical retention costs, and expenses related to the consolidation of our headquarters and sales locations north of Chicago.

Seasonality

While we have not historically experienced significant seasonality throughout the year, sales in our Corporate segment, which primarily serves private sector business customers, are typically higher in the fourth quarter than in other quarters due to customers spending their remaining technology budget dollars at the end of the year. Additionally, sales in our Public segment have historically been higher in the third quarter than in other quarters primarily due to the buying patterns of the federal government and education customers.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Overview

We have financed our operations and capital expenditures with internally generated cash from operations. We also have \$888.5 million of availability for borrowings under our senior secured asset-based revolving credit facility. Our liquidity and borrowing plans are established to align with our financial and strategic planning processes and ensure that we have the necessary funding to meet our operating commitments, which primarily include the purchase of inventory, payroll, and general expenses. We also take into consideration our overall capital allocation strategy which includes investment for future growth, dividend payments, acquisitions and share repurchases. We believe that we have adequate sources of liquidity and funding available at least for the next year, however, there are a number of factors that may negatively impact our available sources of funds. The amount of cash generated from operations will be dependent upon factors such as the successful execution of our business plan and general economic conditions.

During the second quarter of 2015, we repurchased 2.5 million shares of our common stock for \$91.7 million under the previously announced \$500 million share repurchase program. See Part II, Item 2, Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds for more information on our share repurchase program.

On August 1, 2015, the Company completed the acquisition of Kelway TopCo Limited ("Kelway") by purchasing the remaining 65% of its outstanding common stock. In total the Company paid \$431.0 million, before transaction fees and expenses, of which \$372.3 million was settled in cash and \$58.7 million was settled by issuing certain of the sellers 1.6 million shares of CDW common stock. The total purchase price includes the November 2014 cash investment to acquire a 35% non-controlling interest in Kelway, which was accounted for using the equity method. As a result of the completion of the acquisition, the Company will also consolidate approximately \$80 million of Kelway debt. The shares of CDW common stock issued to the sellers are subject to a three-year lock up restriction from August 1, 2015.

On August 3, 2015, the Company announced that its Board of Directors has declared a quarterly cash dividend of \$0.0675 per common share to be paid on September 10, 2015 to all shareholders of record as of the close of business on August 25, 2015. Future dividends will be subject to Board approval.

Cash Flows

Cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities were as follows:

	 Six Months Ended June 30,			
(in millions)	 2015		2014	
Net cash provided by (used in):				
Operating activities	\$ 99.1	\$	175.9	
Investing activities	(23.4)		(41.9)	
Net change in accounts payable-inventory financing	41.2		55.0	
Other cash flows from financing activities	 (124.3)		(149.7)	
Financing activities	(83.1)		(94.7)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(1.4)		0.2	
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ (8.8)	\$	39.5	

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2015 decreased \$76.8 million compared to the same period of the prior year. Net income adjusted for the impact of non-cash items such as depreciation and amortization, equity-based compensation expense, deferred income taxes, and net loss on extinguishments of long-term debt was \$256.9 million for the six-months ended June 30, 2015 compared to \$216.2 million for the six-months ended June 30, 2014. The increase of \$40.7 million reflected stronger operating results and lower interest expense in the first six months of 2015 compared to the prior year period. Net changes in assets and liabilities decreased cash by \$157.8 million in the first six months of 2015 compared to a decrease of \$40.3 million in the first six months of 2014, resulting in a change of \$117.5 million between periods. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, cash outflows from accounts receivable increased \$82.0 million compared to the same period of the prior year due to the increase in net sales and the lower accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2014 driven by early payments from certain customers. In addition, during the six months ended June 30, 2015, changes in merchandise inventory decreased cash by \$31.3 million year-over-year primarily due to the lower inventory balance as of December 31, 2014 as a result of the timing of inventory receipts and earlier than expected inventory shipments at the end of 2014 due to accelerated customer rollouts.

In order to manage our working capital and operating cash needs, we monitor our cash conversion cycle, defined as days of sales outstanding in accounts receivable plus days of supply in inventory minus days of purchases outstanding in accounts payable, based on a rolling three-month average.

The following table presents the components of our cash conversion cycle:

	June	June 30,		
(in days)	2015	2014		
Days of sales outstanding (DSO) (1)	41	40		
Days of supply in inventory (DIO) (2)	13	14		
Days of purchases outstanding (DPO) (3)	(35)	(35)		
Cash conversion cycle	19	19		

- (1) Represents the rolling three-month average of the balance of trade accounts receivable, net at the end of the period, divided by average daily net sales for the same three-month period. Also incorporates components of other miscellaneous receivables.
- (2) Represents the rolling three-month average of the balance of inventory at the end of the period divided by average daily cost of sales for the same three-month period.
- (3) Represents the rolling three-month average of the combined balance of accounts payable-trade, excluding cash overdrafts, and accounts payable-inventory financing at the end of the period divided by average daily cost of sales for the same three-month period.

The cash conversion cycle remained at 19 days for both June 30, 2015 and June 30, 2014. The increase in DSO was primarily driven by an increase in net sales and receivables for third-party services such as software assurance and warranties. These services have an unfavorable impact on DSO as the receivable is recognized on the balance sheet on a gross basis while the corresponding sales amount in the statement of operations is recorded on a net basis. These services have a favorable impact on DPO as the payable is recognized on the balance sheet without a corresponding cost of sales in the statement of operations because the cost paid to the vendor or third-party service provider is recorded as a reduction to net sales. However, the impact to DPO at June 30, 2015 was less than one day. The decrease in DIO was primarily due to a lower inventory balance at June 30, 2015 as compared to June 30, 2014 as a result of the timing of inventory receipts and shipments to customers during the period.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities decreased \$18.5 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period of the prior year. The decrease was primarily due to the payment of an accrued charitable contribution during the first quarter of 2014 that did not occur in 2015. In connection with a 2007 business combination, we agreed with a significant selling shareholder to establish the MPK Coworker Incentive Plan II (the "MPK Plan") and to make charitable contributions in amounts equal to the net income tax benefits derived from payouts to participants under the MPK Plan (net of any related employer payroll tax costs). In connection with the completion of our IPO in July 2013, we accrued \$20.9 million related to this arrangement in other current liabilities. This liability was fully settled in cash during the first quarter of 2014. There is no remaining activity under the MPK plan.

Capital expenditures were \$22.9 million and \$21.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, primarily for improvements to our information technology systems during both periods.

Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities decreased \$11.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period of the prior year. The decrease was primarily driven by the net impact of our debt transactions which resulted in cash outflows of \$7.1 million and \$130.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, we completed the issuance of \$525.0 million of 2023 Senior Notes, which partially offset the cash used to reduce our total long-term debt. See Note 4 to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for a description of the debt transactions impacting each period. This decrease was partially offset by share repurchases during the six months ended June 30, 2015 which resulted in an increase in cash used for financing activities of \$91.7 million and by the changes in accounts payable-inventory financing which resulted in a decrease in cash provided for financing activities of \$13.8 million. See Part II, Item 2, Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds for more information on our share repurchase program. The decrease in cash provided by accounts payable-inventory financing was the result of a higher accounts payable-inventory financing balance at December 31, 2014 due to stronger purchasing activity from certain vendors during December 2014 to support the overall increase in net sales during that month, which were paid during the first quarter of 2015.

Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements

As of June 30, 2015, we had total indebtedness of \$3.2 billion, of which \$1.5 billion was secured indebtedness. At June 30, 2015, we were in compliance with the covenants under our various credit agreements and indentures. The amount of CDW's restricted payment capacity under the Senior Secured Term Loan Facility was \$777.9 million at June 30, 2015.

Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements contained in the December 31, 2014 financial statements includes additional details regarding our debt. See Note 4 to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for further details regarding each of the 2015 transactions described below.

During the six months ended June 30, 2015, the following events occurred with respect to our debt structure:

- On March 3, 2015, we completed the issuance of \$525.0 million principal amount of 5.0% Senior Notes due 2023 which will mature on September 1, 2023.
- On March 3, 2015, we redeemed the remaining \$503.9 million aggregate principal amount of the 8.5% Senior Notes due 2019, plus accrued and unpaid interest through the date of redemption, April 2, 2015.

Inventory Financing Agreements

We have entered into agreements with certain financial intermediaries to facilitate the purchase of inventory from various suppliers under certain terms and conditions. These amounts are classified separately as accounts payable-inventory financing on the consolidated balance sheets. We do not incur any interest expense associated with these agreements as balances are paid when they are due. See Note 3 to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for further details.

Contractual Obligations

Other than as discussed above in "Long-Term Debt and Financing Arrangements," there have been no material changes to our contractual obligations from those reported in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a material current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources.

Commitments and Contingencies

We are party to various legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of our business, which include commercial, intellectual property, employment, tort and other litigation matters. We are also subject to audit by federal, state and local authorities, by various partners, group purchasing organizations and customers, including government agencies, relating to purchases and sales under various contracts. In addition, we are subject to indemnification claims under various contracts. From time to time, certain of our customers file voluntary petitions for reorganization or liquidation under the U.S. bankruptcy laws. In such cases, certain pre-petition payments received by us could be considered preference items and subject to return to the bankruptcy administrator.

As of June 30, 2015, we do not believe that there is a reasonable possibility that any material loss exceeding the amounts already recognized for these proceedings and matters, if any, has been incurred. However, the ultimate resolutions of these proceedings and matters are inherently unpredictable. As such, our financial condition and results of operations could be adversely affected in any particular period by the unfavorable resolution of one or more of these proceedings or matters.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our critical accounting policies have not changed from those reported in Item 7 "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The information set forth in Note 2 to the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Form 10-Q is incorporated herein by reference.

Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. All statements other than statements of historical fact included in this report are forward-looking statements. These statements relate to analyses and other information, which are based on forecasts of future results and estimates of amounts not yet determinable. These statements also relate to our future prospects, developments and business strategies. We claim the protection of The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 for all forward-looking statements in this report.

These forward-looking statements are identified by the use of terms and phrases such as "anticipate," "believe," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "predict," "project," "will" and similar terms and phrases, including references to assumptions. However, these words are not the exclusive means of identifying such statements. Although we believe that our plans, intentions and expectations reflected in or suggested by such forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot assure you that we will achieve those plans, intentions or expectations. All forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties that may cause actual results to differ materially from those that we expected.

Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations, or cautionary statements, are disclosed under the section entitled "Risk Factors" included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and Part II, Item 1A. Risk Factors of this report. All written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us, or persons acting on our behalf, are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained in the section entitled "Risk Factors" included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and elsewhere in this report as well as other cautionary statements that are made from time to time in our other SEC filings and public communications. You should evaluate all forward-looking statements made in this report in the context of these risks and uncertainties.

We caution you that the important factors referenced above may not contain all of the factors that are important to you. In addition, we cannot assure you that we will realize the results or developments we expect or anticipate or, even if substantially realized, that they will result in the consequences or affect us or our operations in the way we expect. The forward-looking statements included in this report are made only as of the date hereof. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as otherwise required by law.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures of Market Risks" in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014. As of June 30, 2015, there had been no material change in this information.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company's management, with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) or Rule 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on such evaluation, the Company's management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has concluded that, as of the end of such period, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective in recording, processing, summarizing and reporting, on a timely basis, information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act, and that information is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely discussions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended June 30, 2015 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II—OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

See Note 6 "Commitments and Contingencies" to the accompanying unaudited interim consolidated financial statements.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

See "Risk Factors" in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014. As of June 30, 2015, there had been no material change, except as noted below, in this information.

Fluctuations in foreign currency have an effect on our reported results of operations.

Our exposure to fluctuations in foreign currency rates results primarily from the translation exposure associated with the preparation of our consolidated financial statements. While our consolidated financial statements are reported in U.S. dollars, the financial statements of our subsidiaries outside the U.S. are prepared using the local currency as the functional currency and translated into U.S. dollars. As a result, fluctuations in the exchange rate of the U.S. dollar relative to the local currencies of our international subsidiaries could cause fluctuations in our reported results of operations. We also have foreign currency exposure to the extent sales and purchases are not denominated in a subsidiary's functional currency, which could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations or cash flows.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

There were no unregistered sales of equity securities during the period covered by the report. The following table provides information relating to the Company's purchases of its common stock for each of the three months in the quarter ended June 30, 2015:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased (in millions)	Av	verage Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of a Publicly Announced Program (1) (in millions)	S	ximum Dollar Value of hares that May Yet be hased Under the Program (2) (in millions)
April 1, 2015 through April 30, 2015	_	\$	_	_	\$	500.0
May 1, 2015 through May 31, 2015	2.5	\$	36.69	2.5	\$	408.3
June 1, 2015 through June 30, 2015	_	\$	_	_	\$	408.3
Total	2.5	\$	36.69	2.5		

- (1) On May 22, 2015, the Company completed a public offering of 11.5 million shares of its common stock by certain selling stockholders, which included 1.5 million shares sold by the selling stockholders to the underwriters pursuant to the grant of an option that was exercised in full. The Company did not receive any proceeds from the sale of these shares. On May 17, 2015, the Company entered into a share repurchase agreement with certain selling stockholders affiliated with Madison Dearborn Partners, LLC and Providence Equity Partners, LLC pursuant to which it repurchased 2.0 million shares of its common stock from such selling stockholders. This share repurchase was effected in a private, non-underwritten transaction for \$36.60 per share, which was equal to the per share price paid by the underwriters to the selling stockholders in connection with the public offering completed on May 22, 2015. All other share repurchases during the period were made through the open market.
- (2) On November 6, 2014, the Company announced that the Board of Directors approved a \$500 million share repurchase program, which became effective immediately, under which the Company may repurchase shares of its common stock in the open market or through privately negotiated transactions, depending on share price, market conditions and other factors. The share repurchase program does not obligate the Company to repurchase any dollar amount or number of shares, and repurchases may be commenced or suspended from time to time without prior notice.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit	Description
10.1	Share Repurchase Agreement, dated as of May 17, 2015, by and among the Company and the Sponsor Selling Stockholders, previously filed as Exhibit 10.1 with CDW Corporation's Form 8-K filed on May 21, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference.
10.2	Letter Agreement, dated as of May 18, 2015, by and among the Company and the Sponsor Selling Stockholders, previously filed as Exhibit 10.2 with CDW Corporation's Form 8-K filed on May 21, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference.
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
32.1**	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350.
32.2**	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350.
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.
* File	d herewith

These items are furnished and not filed.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

CDW CORPORATION

Date: August 7, 2015 By: /s/ Ann E. Ziegler

Ann E. Ziegler Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Duly authorized officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

I, Thomas E. Richards, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of CDW Corporation (the "registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Thomas E. Richards

Thomas E. Richards
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
CDW Corporation
August 7, 2015

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

I, Ann E. Ziegler, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of CDW Corporation (the "registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Ann E. Ziegler

Ann E. Ziegler Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer CDW Corporation August 7, 2015

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350 OF CHAPTER 63 OF TITLE 18 OF THE UNITED STATES CODE

I, Thomas E. Richards, the chief executive officer of CDW Corporation ("CDW"), certify that (i) the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended June 30, 2015 (the "10-Q") of CDW fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and (ii) the information contained in the 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of CDW.

/s/ Thomas E. Richards

Thomas E. Richards Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer CDW Corporation August 7, 2015

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350 OF CHAPTER 63 OF TITLE 18 OF THE UNITED STATES CODE

I, Ann E. Ziegler, the chief financial officer of CDW Corporation ("CDW"), certify that (i) the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended June 30, 2015 (the "10-Q") of CDW fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and (ii) the information contained in the 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of CDW.

/s/ Ann E. Ziegler

Ann E. Ziegler Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer CDW Corporation August 7, 2015